Hexagon Housing Association Ltd

Board of Management

26th May 2015

Agenda Item 3  

Chief Executive’s Report

Report by the Chief Executive
	1.0
	Summary



	1.1
	This report provides an update across a range of issues and makes three recommendations.



	2.0
	Recommendations



	2.1
	That the Board discuss the away-day agenda as invited in Section 8.



	2.2
	That the Board approves the Board dates for 2016 as outlined in Section 9. 



	2.3
	That the Board notes the remainder of the report.



	3.0
	Impact of the Election results on Housing Associations



	
	Right to Buy

At the last meeting, I previewed for the Board that the Conservative Party were about to announce the extension of the Right to Buy to housing associations.

Since the last meeting, they made the announcement, included it in the Tory Party manifesto and included a commitment to deliver this as one of only six pledges contained in the 100 day post Election Plan. 

As soon as the announcement was made, the National Housing Federation lobbied strongly against the proposals and I attach a copy of the press release they issued under Appendix A, by way of illustration. The NHF queried the fairness of the proposal, as well as whether it had much public support. They also queried the practicalities of replacing homes sold under the Right to Buy on a one for one basis as it is clear that the extension of the Right to Buy to Council housing has not achieved that objective.

At the time of writing this report, the Tories have just won the election with an overall majority, so we don’t yet have any detail about exactly how the programme will work. We do know however, that the Government intend to fund the discount offered (maximum of £103,900 in London) by making a payment to housing associations which will be funded by the sale of high value Council housing (the top 15% by value) as they become vacant.

There will be lots of questions about whether the volume of money generated will fund the discount and the several other objectives for the fund which were also announced at the same time. There are also issues around timing (i.e. whether the sales of Council housing will match the pace of the Right to Buy sales).

It now appears that the NHF intend to continue to oppose the move with the possibility of a legal challenge. The NHF’s key argument is that the Council housing Right to Buy applies to government owned assets, and that this is fundamentally different to forcing the sale of the housing assets of private companies, most of whom are charities that exist for the benefit of the community. 

The government will no doubt argue that it can indeed legislate to force associations to sell their assets, and intend to do so. They will point to the existing Right to Acquire and argue that this new Right to Buy is merely an extension which, like the Right to Acquire, will be fully funded and housing associations will therefore receive the full market value for any properties that are sold.

As it has been a relatively short period of time between the announcement and the election results, not a lot of detailed work has been done on this. Some commentators claim it will be beneficial to housing associations as they will receive the full market value for assets that currently generate only a subsidised rent.  Others argue that it may have a financially deleterious effect, especially if the use of the sales proceeds is narrowly prescribed.

There is of course the question about how many existing housing association residents in London will actually be able to exercise the Right to Buy. Given recent house price inflation, even with a £103,900 discount, tenants will need to raise substantial mortgages and it is not immediately clear how many might be able to afford that. The NHF estimate that in London 15% of housing association tenants might be theoretically eligible, with a smaller number exercising the right in practice.

We will of course do further work on this as the details emerge and keep the Board fully informed as to how the programme will work and what the financial impacts are likely to be. This risk will be highlighted on our risk map.

Further Welfare Reforms
It is now clear that the Bedroom Tax will remain in place for the foreseeable future. It is also clear that the government will continue to advance their plans to introduce Universal Credit and we can expect this momentum to continue. We are reasonably well prepared on both fronts, as we have been assuming both scenarios in our planning.

What is new is that the government now intends to reduce the overall Benefit Cap from £27,000 to £23,000. When the cap was £27,000, we had a relatively small number of tenants affected (approximately 14), but a larger number will be now drawn in as the cap reduces. We will need to do some additional work on this similar to what we did when the first cap was originally introduced. We will report to the Board on the potential financial impact on our tenants’ benefits and in turn, to our rental income.

Perhaps the bigger and less clear issue is that the Conservatives have announced a plan to make a further £12bn worth of savings from the Welfare Benefit without much detail about how that will be achieved. It is likely that to achieve this level of savings, further cuts to Housing Benefit. One newer idea involves capping housing benefit for 18-21 year olds. We will keep the Board informed as this area of uncertainty develops further, and again, we will highlight new welfare reforms on the risk map as the proposals are unveiled.



	4.0
	Responsive Repairs – Challenges in London



	
	At the last meeting, I reported that Circle, a 64,500 home landlord had run into major problems with its London repairs contract and as a result, was facing a regulatory downgrade.

Since the last meeting, the downgrade has followed, They were deemed to be non-compliant and received a G3 rating after the HCA said it had overseen “chronic repair failings across a prolonged period” for 13,000 London homes. This is a serious downgrade and is the first time the HCA have intervened in respect of a responsive repairs failure.

The Circle Chief Executive has been quoted as saying that although they did not have major problems elsewhere, “I think in London we have learned it’s a hard market, so that’s why we need more nimbleness and we need to be more focused going forward”. 

Inside Housing recently published an article about the downgrade in which another chief executive of a large housing association with significant stock in London was quoted as saying that “the difficulty is that there is too few contractors who are big enough to undertake the sort of work required”. This might suggest that ‘big’ is not necessarily better when it comes to repairs in London.

Inside Housing also quoted another chief executive, a large London landlord, saying “a lot of people are having difficulties with repairs services”.

I am pointing all this out, for a number of reasons. First, associations that don’t deliver or stay on top of their repairs, are clearly now candidates for governance downgrades. This signals a change in approach from the HCA.

Second, I think it highlights that London does present some unique challenges for HAs procuring repairs contracts. Labour availability and travel constraints are probably the two key ones.

Lastly, I think it underscores the fact that our recent decision to put our contract out to three separate smaller contractors addresses some of the risks about putting all our eggs in one basket in the current climate.

The Property Services Director will keep the Board informed on progress with our interim contractors via the performance indicators etc, and he will also keep the Board informed on progress with the tender which aims to have three separate contractors in place in early 2016.



	5.0
	HCA Regulation changes



	
	At the last meeting, I provided a report to Members on the Homes and Communities Agency’s changes to the Regulatory Framework. In that report, I said that we would provide a further report on the business plan to this meeting and this is elsewhere on the agenda.

I also reported that the Audit & Risk Committee will keep a close eye on the implementation project plan for the creation of the Asset and Liabilities Register. I can confirm that a report went to the Audit & Risk Committee in May.

I also recommended to the Board that I prepare for the report in July 2016 which outlines our compliance with the Regulatory Framework for inclusion in the financial statements for the year ending 31st March 2016. I said that between now and then I would give further consideration to how we might carry out this compliance work and report back to the Board as required.

I now understand from a meeting I recently attended with Matthew Bailes, the Director of Regulation at the HCA, that in the summer of 2015, they will be publishing a document called ‘Regulating the Standards’. I expect that this will give us some additional information on how we go about ensuring compliance and I will therefore report to the Board again in July with the benefit of having seen this document to better inform our plans.


	6.0
	Pensions Revaluation



	
	At the last meeting, I reported on the strategic matters arising from the annual review of Human Resources. One of the two key strategic matters arising for 2015/16 was the Pensions Revaluation on Hexagon’s final salary pension scheme.

At the time of writing that report, I had not yet officially received the triennial revaluation results from SHPS, but we were aware from the initial briefing which the HR Manager attended, that there would be a growth in the deficit arising from the revaluation that would need to be funded moving forward.

I can now report further, as I have received correspondence from SHPS outlining some more detail. We expect to get further communication in July with more detail, but in the meantime I can update Members on the key matters arising.

First, as I anticipated, the trustees are proposing to make the following changes to the scheme from 1st April 2016:

- to increase the normal retirement age (NRA) to 67 and;

- to apply a lower cap of 2.5% (instead of the current cap of 5%) to the revaluation of members’ benefits prior to retirement and increase this to pensions and payment.

Whilst these are a deterioration to members’ benefits, they will have the effect of reducing the increases required to fund the deficit. To put this in some context without these changes, the combined (employee and employer) existing rate of 18.5% would need to increase by 5.2% to 23.7%. With the changes proposed, the 18.5% existing rate would need to increase to 20.6%, a net change of 2.1%.

The SHPS Committee is also proposing some changes to how they will allocate scheme expenses and we expect to hear further detail on that in July. 

The option for employees in a DB scheme to contract out of the State Second Pension System is coming to an end in April 2016 due to Government legislation and as a result, the current National Insurance savings that both employers and members receive as members of the DB sections, will cease to apply. We will incorporate these cost changes when we report more fully later in the year. 

I can confirm that following the last Board meeting, we have developed a schedule for advancing this work. The HR Manager is in the process of scheduling meetings with the two Board Members who will join the Directors’ Group (Debbie and Ruth) and our independent pensions advisor to consider the options. We anticipate two meetings, one taking place in late June and the second one in August/September.

These meetings will inform the recommendation which I will make to the full Board about how to proceed at the end of September 2015. To remind Members, we will then have to undertake a formal statutory consultation with staff lasting 60 days, finishing the end of November 2015.

Following consideration of the results, the HR Manager will provide a further and final report to the Board at the end of January 2016. We will then inform SHPS of our intentions, which will take effect from 1st April 2016.

The options available are to close the existing final salary scheme to existing members, or to fund the increase. If the latter decision is taken, further options would include Hexagon paying all the cost, staff paying all the cost, or some combination thereof. A further option could involve changing the nature and benefits of the scheme options (i.e. 1/60th or final salary vs. Career Average Earnings CARE).
If we receive any further information on additional costs prior to the July meeting, I will include them in the July report, but otherwise the next full report on the pensions revaluation decisions will go to the September 2015 Board.

This report is for information only.



	7.0
	HCA correspondence re: Financial Viability Review



	
	At the last Board meeting, I reported that the Homes and Communities Agency (HCA), our regulator, had issued Hexagon’s Viability Review and that we had retained the highest viability rating that the regulator can award.

I also reported that the Chair would write to the HCA following the meeting incorporating any comments from the Board. I now attach under Appendix B, the letter from the Chair to the HCA, which was sent shortly after the last Board meeting.

This letter is provided for information, but as Members can see, the Chair has conveyed the Board’s desire to stay on top of the risks faced by the Association including areas such as outright sales, interest rates ‘swaps’, welfare reform, and stress testing the Business Plan.

This letter provides a reasonable summary of the key risks faced by the association and should guide the Board in its risk management work over the next year, so I thought it would be useful for Members to see.



	8.0
	Board Away Day


	
	At the January meeting, the Board approved a new format for the Board Away-Day. The Board agreed that the Away-Day itself will be held on Saturday, 5th September, but that on Friday, 4th September, the Board would meet for dinner with members who would like to, staying over at the hotel prior to the Away-Day commencing the following morning.
Since that time, I have held two discussions with the Chair and I am now providing further feedback. First, I would like to confirm the venue as the Grange Tower Bridge Hotel (45 Prescot Street, E1 8GP). The Chair and I both attended the NHF Leadership Conference here a few years ago and it seemed a pleasant venue and it has also proved to be competitively priced relative to the alternatives (IOD and Devonport House). We will attach a location map when the agenda is sent out later this year but in the meantime, members should note that it is within easy walking distance from both Tower Hill underground station and Tower Gateway DLR station.
In terms of topics, the Chair and I have held some preliminary discussions, but the agenda is very much open for Members’ suggestions which I hope we can explore at this Board meeting. Topics suggested so far include the following

- Development in London

- Strengthening the process of getting residents into the Board

- A session aimed at a Board Self-Assessment session

- Lead Board Members – review of current topics and any changes needed.

The Chair will provide further feedback at the Board meeting about options for selecting a facilitator.



	9.0
	Board meeting dates 2016


	
	Outlined below are the proposed Board meeting dates for 2016 and I would recommend that Members approve these and ensure that they are in their diaries.
26th January

29th March

7th June

26th July

27th September

29th November
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